
 

 
 

June 3, 2019 
 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on Monday, 
June 3, 2019 at 6:00 PM in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 Adams Street, Plymouth, NC. 
Commissioners Johnson, Phelps, Riddick, Sexton and Walker were present.  Also present were 
County Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and Finance 
Officer Missy Dixon.  
 

Chair Johnson called the meeting to order. Commissioner Sexton gave the invocation.  
Commissioner Riddick led the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 
ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:  Add Item 3A-- Director of the Albemarle Commission per 

Chair Johnson.  
 
CONSENT AGENDA:  
 

a) Approval of Minutes 
b) Tax Refunds & Releases and Insolvent Accounts 
c) ABC Board Budget Amendment for 2019-2020 and ABC Board Proposed Budget Message and 

Budget for 2019-2020 
d) Voting Credentials—NACo 2019 Annual Conference 
e) NC Office of State Budget & Management Points of Contact Designation Form 
f) Washington County Hazard Mitigation Grant Programs (HMGP) 
g) Washington County 2018 Amended Audit Contract 
h) Resolution Supporting Healthcare in Eastern North Carolina 

 
 
Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.  

Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion passed unanimously.   
 
PUBLIC FORUM: Rebecca Liverman, Cooperative Extension Director, introduced the County’s new 
agriculture agent, Ms. Jalynne Waters. Ms. Waters stated she graduated from NCSU in May, and is glad 
to be here.  
 

Mr. Ray Blount, Mayor of Creswell, thanked the Board for the funds for May Daze Festival and 
handed out pens to the Board. 
 

EAGLEVIEW PICTOMETRY:  Mr. Joe Wilson of Eagleview Pictometry spoke to the Board 
about his software.  He said he is from Union County/Charlotte.  Mr. Wilson explained that the County 
is planning to use this software in various offices such as Tax, EMS, Emergency Management and any 
other department that needs aerial imagery. It is used through a web browser on any device that can 
connect to the internet.  He also mentioned that training comes with the software. 
 

Commissioner Phelps noted that only Beaufort and Dare use his software.  Why are so few 
counties using it?  Mr. Wilson said other counties are looking at it. Commissioner Phelps asked him to 
talk about the budget for this software.  Mr. Wilson said the cost is per square mile and they do a capture 
over the County every two years. The first capture is $52,000 and he works to spread the cost of it out 
over 2 years ($26,000/year) or over 3 years….whatever the County wants.   He also mentioned that 



 

when counties that are side by side use the software, there is a discount.   Mr. Potter said he knows it 
carries a hefty price tag.  Mr. Potter said he met with all the Department Heads that could use it to find 
out its value.  These departments feel that the revenues generated will offset the cost of the program. 
Chair Johnson asked what the difference is between this software and Google World.  Mr. Wilson said 
the difference is that the County can dictate when they fly and take the shots.  Google World may not 
have current shots.   Mr. Wilson also said he provides infrared shots.   Commissioner Phelps said this 
software does not bridge the gap between Finance and the Tax Office.   
 

Chair Johnson thanked Mr. Wilson for coming and speaking to the Board. 
 
ALBEMARLE COMMISSION:   Chair Johnson called on Ms. Melody Williams who is the new 
Director for the Albemarle Commission.  First of all, Ms. Williams stated that Chair Johnson is the 
Chair of their Board.  She said the Albemarle Commission is available to help the County with 
economic development projects and wants to know how they can help Washington County.  Some of the 
services that the Albemarle Commission offers are: 
 
Applying for grants  
Revolving loan fund 
Area Agency on Aging 
RPO 
NWDB—they are over the Career Work Centers 
NC Works next generation program for 16-24 year olds 
Offers educational seminars 
 

Commissioner Walker asked for examples of educational seminars.  Ms. Williams listed the 
following seminars: 

 
US Census Bureau 
Infrastructure presentation from the State of NC on June 17 from 2:00 PM – 4:00 PM 
Sex Trafficking 
 

Chair Johnson said they (Council of Governments) go to Raleigh and lately they have been 
trying to get broadband. 
 

Mr. Potter said the Albemarle Commission does a lot of training on waterworks.  They also have 
forums on pre-formatted State grants.  Mr. Potter said they also host a County Manager/Board Chair 
meeting with counties across the region. 

 
Chair Johnson thanked Ms. Williams for attending the meeting tonight. 

 
FY2020 COMMUNITY TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM (CTP) GRANT:   Ms. Zina 

Rhodes, DSS Transportation Supervisor spoke to the Commissioners.  The FY2020 5311 
Community Grant was approved in November 2018 by the Board of Commissioners. The 
documents the Board received tonight are additional documents that go with that grant. The 
deadline for this information (FY 2020 Special 5333(b) Warranty, Certification & Restrictions 
on Lobbying, Certification of Equivalent Services) is due to NCDOT by June 17, 2019. 
 



 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the FY2020 CTP Grant documents 
Special 5333(b) Warranty, Certification & Restrictions on Lobbying, Certification of 
Equivalent Services.  Commissioner Riddick seconded; motion carried unanimously.   
 

AUDIT RFPS:  Mr. Potter spoke to the Board regarding the RFPs/Proposals from Auditors for 
Conducting the County’s FY19 Audit.  He provided the Board with a summary sheet (below) and his 
recommendation. 



 



 

 
Mr. Potter stated that Staff would like to be authorized to negotiate with Thompson, Price, Scott, 

Adams & Co., P.A. out of Wilmington. 
 
Commissioner Phelps said he would like to make sure a penalty phrase is put in the contract and 

any cost increase should come before the Board.  
 
Commissioner Walker said he was ok with this firm. 
 
Commissioner Sexton asked if they are really ready to start with us in June.  Mr. Potter said yes, 

if Thompson, Price, Scott, Adams & Co., P.A. is chosen, they would like to start in June. 
 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to authorize the County Manager to negotiate 
with Thompson, Price, Scott, Adams & Co., P.A and bring a contract back to the Board for 
approval.  Commissioner Walker seconded; motion carried unanimously.   
 

DISCUSSION OF THE WASHINGTON COUNTY FY2019-2020 BUDGET ORDINANCE:  
Mr. Curtis Potter, CM/CA spoke to the Board regarding the County’s FY19-20 Budget Ordinance. He 
discussed the summary of recommended modifications to the FY20 originally presented/proposed 
budget spreadsheet below. 

 
 



 

 
Discussion ensued.  Ms. Andrea Freeman, Finance Officer at Martin-Tyrrell-Washington 

Health Department (MTW) was in attendance.  Commissioner Phelps said that he has not seen 
such a large fund balance as MTW has now.  Ms. Freeman said they have some settlements they 
are working on and the general fund is going to be revolving and will be their cushion.  They 
have already appropriated $800,000 for operations from their fund balance. MTW just purchased 
a building beside them and a dental unit. 

   
Commissioner Sexton made a motion for MTW to use their own fund balance 

rather than the County fund them.  Commissioner Phelps seconded; motion carried 4-1.  
Commissioner Riddick voted nay. 

 
 Mr. Potter said there was a request from the school system.  Below is his summary and 
clarification of their request. 
 
Commissioners: 
 
Just FYI, I spoke to the School Superintendent this afternoon and clarified as follows: 
 
There was initial confusion about which program’s transportation cost would be picked up by 
the State (Early College and/or Dual Language).  It turns out that the State will pick up the cost 
of transportation for the Early College (except for the cost of a driver estimated at $7,227.4)8, 
and that the transportation cost for busing Pre-K students to the Dual Enrollment program at 



 

Creswell (estimated at $82,080) will need to be picked up locally for the first year only, and will 
be picked up by the State next year and for recurring years thereafter.   
 
That means while the $100,000 initially requested for the Early College program transportation 
is no longer required, a total of $89,308 (rounded up to the nearest dollar) is still requested to 
fund the cost of a driver for the Early College transportation program and the mileage costs of 
the Dual Language program.  
 
The difference is $10,692 which is no longer required for transportation costs based on the 
estimates provided.   
 
If you deduct this amount from the $1,813,498 total funding amount approved by the Board at its 
last meeting, that leaves a modified balance of $1,802,806 which still does not include any 
funding for increases in Board or Teacher or Teacher Assistant Stipends or Supplements. 
 
This still represents a $79,806 or 4.6% increase over WCS’s current FY19 $1,723,000 budgeted 
amount for current school expenses. 
 
 
Respectfully Yours,  
 
Curtis S. Potter 
 
County Manager/County Attorney 
Washington County 
PO Box 1007  
Plymouth, NC 27962 
252-793-5823 
 
 

Chair Johnson asked Ms. Mann where they are transporting kids to.  Ms. Mann said they 
would be transported to Creswell to help keep the Creswell Elementary School open. 
 

Commissioner Sexton said it seems it would be easier to bring the teachers to Pines rather 
than bus those kids to Creswell.  Ms. Mann said they need the population of kids to keep the 
Creswell School open.  
 

The consensus of the Board (all except for Commissioner Sexton) was to direct the 
County Manager to take out the $10,692 for transportation from the school’s request and put it 
back in the County’s general fund.   

 
Commissioner Walker said the school requested $100 for each Teacher Assistant.  There 

are 22 Teacher Assistants.  Commissioner Walker made a motion for the County to fund the 
request of $100 each for their 22 Teacher Assistants.  Commissioner Riddick seconded.   
Chair Johnson said even though raises were not given to County employees, the Teacher 
Assistants were not included when the Teachers received supplements.  Motion passed 
unanimously.  
 



 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to remove the EagleView Pictometry software 
from the budget.  Commissioner Riddick seconded.  Commissioner Sexton said he does see 
some of the advantages but has mixed feelings regarding the privacy issues. Commissioner 
Sexton asked if the cost could be spread over 3 years. Mr. Potter said he has not tried to negotiate 
with Mr. Wilson on the pricing.   Commissioner Sexton asked Ms. Wilkins, Tax Administrator, 
if this software would help on the upcoming reval.  Ms. Wilkins said she feels that the aerial 
view will help to pick up structures that staff may miss.  Ms. Wilkins said she couldn’t commit to 
saying it would cut the expense of the reval.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 

Commissioner Walker made a motion to approve the Washington County 2019-
2020 Budget Ordinance with the recommended modifications from above.  Commissioner 
Phelps seconded, motion carried unanimously.  
 

BOARDS & COMMITTEES:   
 

Jury Commission 
 

Ms. Bennett spoke to the Board saying she had been contacted by the Clerk of Court, Mr. 
Keith Phelps to ask the Commissioners for the re-appointment of Ms. Syble Spruill to the Jury 
Commission.  Ms. Spruill has stated she will be glad to serve if re-appointed. 

 
Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the re-appointment of Ms. Syble 

Spruill to the Jury Commission.  Commissioner Phelps seconded; motion carried 
unanimously.   

 



 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:  Ms. Dixon went over the budget transfer and 
amendments below and the Finance Officer’s Report. 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 
 
Commissioner Phelps asked about the landfill budget.  Ms. Dixon explained that the 

increase was for a tire disposal fee.  The number of tires disposed of increased and the landfill 
does not accept them, so therefore a budget amendment was needed. 

 
Commissioner Phelps asked about the Soil and Water to Emergency Management budget 

amendment (110).  What was it needed for? Ms. Keyes said she needed $800 for internet costs 
and Soil & Water gave up some of its budget. 

 
Commissioner Phelps asked about the Water Treatment budget amendment (112).  Ms. 

Dixon explained that chemicals ran low during the burnout and they also had to bring in 
someone to pull the pump out of the ground of Well #3 and found that it needed to be rebuilt.  
Commissioner Sexton asked if Castle Hayne has a high percentage of salt.  Mr. Doremus Luton, 
Public Utilities Director said that salt didn’t cause the pump to fail.  

 
 

 
 



 

Commissioner Riddick made a motion to approve all the budget amendments as 
presented above.  Commissioner Sexton seconded, motion passed unanimously. 

 
 
 OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIRPERSON, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ 
ATTORNEY OR CLERK:   
 
 Chair Johnson attended a NCACC Board meeting in Asheville—hot topic was the 
funding for Vidant.  She noted that some Town Council members were in attendance tonight and 
asked them to do resolutions supporting Vidant health care also. Chair Johnson also said there is 
no increase in dues this year from the NCACC. 
 

Ms. Bennett asked for the Board’s consideration to cancel the July 1, 2019 regular Board 
of Commissioners’ meeting.   Commissioner Riddick made a motion to cancel the July 1, 
2019 regular meeting of the Washington County Board of Commissioners.  Commissioner 
Walker seconded.  Motion passed 4-1.  Commissioner Sexton voted nay.  

 
Ms. Keyes reminded everyone that the Public Officials Conference is on Thursday, June 

6, 2019 at the Vernon James Center. Dinner will not be served this year. 
 

Commissioner Riddick made a motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 
§143-318.11(a)(3) (attorney-client privilege) and NCGS §143-318.11(a)(6) (personnel). 
Commissioner Walker seconded, motion passed unanimously.  
 

At 8:30 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner Phelps made a motion 
to adjourn.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 

      Tracey A. Johnson    Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCCCC 
           Chair                  Clerk to the Board    

 
 
 
 
 


